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 The Assembly Appropriations Committee reports favorably 

Assembly Bill No. 4239. 

 The bill modifies the tax treatment of signs and sign fabrication 

and installation services.  Currently, if a sign is sold to a customer 

without installation, the customer pays sales tax on the purchase of the 

sign.  However, if the sale and installation of the sign in New Jersey 

results in a capital improvement, sales tax is not collected from the 

customer.  Instead, because the entity that installs the sign is 

considered the consumer in that case, the entity that installs the sign 

has to remit use tax to the State for the value of the materials used to 

fabricate the product being installed.   

 The bill subjects sign fabrication and installation services to the 

sales tax even in cases that result in capital improvements.  As a result, 

sellers and installers of signs will not be considered a consumer in any 

case and will therefore always be required to collect sales tax from the 

purchaser of the sign installation, and will purchase signage materials 

and finished signs from wholesalers free from sales tax as purchases 

for resale. 

 

FISCAL IMPACT: 

 The Office of Legislative Services (OLS) expects this bill to 

increase State revenues; however, the impact will be limited to 

marginal changes in the tax collected in relation to a small number of 

transactions.  Most signs and related services are already subject to 

State’s sales and use tax.  The bill modifies the treatment of seller and 

installer transactions as they related to signs, shifting from use tax 

remittance to having those sellers and installers collecting sales tax 

from purchasers. 

 The OLS believes that this shift will increase compliance, and thus, 

yield additional sales tax revenues that may have otherwise not been 

collected and remitted.  Additionally, the point at which the seller or 

installer collects sales taxes may factor in a higher or lower sales price 

compared to current law, which in turn may increase or decrease 

revenue collections. 


